INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 4 MARCH 2004 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman), Councillors Aldersey, C S Bowman, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Earp, Miss Martlew, Im Thurn.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Bowman (Portfolio Holder for Economic Prosperity) and Firth (Portfolio Holder for Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources)

IOS.30/04
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Dr Gooding (Executive Director). 

IOS.31/04
AGENDA
The Chairman proposed that Agenda Item B.1 (Premises at Carlisle Enterprise Centre) be moved up the Agenda and dealt with as the first item of business in order that the Portfolio Holder for Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources and certain Officers may be present during its consideration.


In addition, the Executive had on 1 March 2004 asked that this Committee consider a confidential report concerning a Request for Licence to hold a Market at today’s meeting.  The Chairman had agreed to accept the report and related correspondence as a matter of urgency, in view of the timescales involved.

RESOLVED – (1) That Agenda item B.1 – Premises at Carlisle Enterprise Centre be brought forward and considered as the first item of business.

(2) That the item of business concerning a Request for Licence to hold a Market be considered as a matter of urgency at Agenda item B.2 in view of the timescales involved.

IOS.32/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting any item on the Agenda.

IOS.33/04
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings held on 12, 15 and 22 January, and 9 February 2004 were agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

IOS.34/04
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in brackets against the Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

IOS.35/04
PREMISES AT CARLISLE ENTERPRISE CENTRE


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraphs 3, 5 and 7)

Reference was made to the special meeting of this Committee arranged for 24 February 2004 to deal with a call‑in in respect of premises at Carlisle Enterprise Centre.   Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman) had subsequently withdrawn the call‑in and that meeting had been cancelled.

The Chairman had, however, requested that the matter be included on the Agenda for today’s meeting in order that the Committee may have the opportunity to comment on policy issues relative thereto.  Copies of report ECD.04/04 which set out the current position in respect of the rental for premises occupied by the Chamber at Carlisle Enterprise Centre and the relationship with the City Council in the promotion of enterprise and new business starts had been circulated, together with Executive Decision EX.32/04 setting out the following decision:

1. That the Executive accepts the offer from the Cumbria Chamber of Commerce in respect of the rental in 2003/04 as detailed in a letter dated 15 January 2004 received from the President of the Chamber.

2. That the Executive notes the evidence provided by the Chamber on the funding of the Enterprise Agency Service and their request for a contribution towards core funding in 2004/05 be deferred for consideration at a future Executive meeting.

3. That it is noted that the Economic Prosperity Portfolio Holder is arranging a meeting between Executive Members and representatives of the Chamber at which the Chamber would give a presentation on its proposals for the development and funding of Enterprise services in Carlisle including its role in promoting enterprise and new business starts.

In addition, the Chairman had requested that this Committee have sight of private report ECD.05/04 advising that rental payments for premises occupied by the Cumbria Chamber of Commerce at the Enterprise Centre were up to date, and that a meeting had taken place on 23 February 2004 at which Officers of the Chamber of Trade had met with Executive Members and discussed the Chamber’s Financial position, a funding request from the Chamber and the development of a service level agreement.  Copies of that report had been provided to Members of the Committee. 

The Executive had considered that latter report at its meeting on 1 March 2004 and passed the following resolution (EX.057/04 refers):

1. That the Executive approves the grant of a lease to the Cumbria Chamber of Commerce in respect of premises at the Carlisle Enterprise Centre on terms to be agreed by the Head of Property Services.

2. That the Head of Economic and Community Development be authorised to discuss the future of local Enterprise Agency services in Carlisle with the Cumbria Chamber of Commerce and Business Link, including the scope for partnership working, and a further report be submitted to a future meeting of the Executive for any decision.

The Economic Development Manager outlined the background to the matter for the benefit of Members.

Members then examined the issues which had led to the situation in question, asking a number of questions to which the Economic Development Manager and the Portfolio Holder for Economic Prosperity responded, the Portfolio Holder also giving an assurance that the Committee would be kept informed of developments.

In conclusion, the Portfolio Holder for Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources explained the position from the Executive’s perspective.

RESOLVED – That this Committee accepts the decisions taken by the Executive as regards rental and leasing arrangements for the premises occupied by the Cumbria Chamber of Commerce at Carlisle Enterprise Centre.

IOS.36/04
REQUEST FOR LICENCE TO HOLD A MARKET


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraphs 7 and 9)

The Executive had, on 1 March 2004, considered a report from the Head of Legal and Democratic Services (LDS.13/04) and additional correspondence concerning a request from a proposed operator to hold a Market within Carlisle.

The Executive had resolved (Executive Decision EX.055/04 refers) –

1. That the report be referred to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 4 March 2004 for observations.

2. That the matter be reported to Members of the City Council during the informal part of the special City Council meeting on 8 March 2004 so that the views of all Members can be taken into account prior to the Executive making a final decision on this request.

3. That the Leader will call a special meeting of the Executive to make a decision on the request following the above consultation meetings.

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services presented his report, explaining in some detail the issues, which required to be considered when dealing with the request. 

Members then considered the matter, seeking advice on a number of issues and raising questions to which Mr Egan responded.  They were particularly concerned as regards the traffic impact of such an operation, the potential effect on current market traders, that full consultation be undertaken prior to the granting of any such Licence and to ensure protection of the Council’s position.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be advised that this Committee has grave concerns as regards the highway impact (in particular congestion and access arrangements to the site) and the effect on current Market traders should the request for licence to hold a market be granted.

(2) That full consultation should be undertaken prior to any such approval.

(3) That, should the Executive be minded to adhere to the request, the Licence be granted on a temporary basis, subject to the imposition of appropriate conditions to protect the Council’s position and legal powers as a Market Authority and in return for a realistic market fee.

The meeting then continued in public session.

IOS.37/04
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters, which had been the subject of call-in.

IOS.38/04
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.14/04 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 March 2004 – 30 June 2004) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee.  

Referring to KD.115/03 (Street Lighting Improvements), the Service Development Manager advised that the matter would come forward to this Committee.  The Chairman requested that that report be submitted in time for the meeting of this Committee to be held on 15 April 2004.

Members questioned whether all Ward Members would receive the usual information as regards the proposed programme of work for lighting improvements, provision of litter bins, etc.   They further asked that contact numbers for appropriate Officers be provided.  Mr Poole stated that he had not undertaken that exercise yet, but undertook to provide the information requested.

Mr Poole then responded to Members’ questions.

RESOLVED –  (1) That the Forward Plan (1 March 2004 to 30 June 2004) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

(2) That the Service Development Manager be requested to circulate all Ward Members with information on the proposed programme of work, including contact details for Officers as appropriate. 

IOS.39/04
WORK PROGRAMME 2003/04

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for 2003/04, which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee.

Dr Taylor raised the following issues, seeking the preferred views of Members as to the way forward:

Subject Review of Transport:  Modal Balance in Carlisle

· the session held on 9 February 2004 had been particularly productive.   York City Council (a unitary authority) had been identified by the Government as a Centre of Excellence for Integrated Transport Planning and was particularly recognised as a leader in the areas of cycling and ‘park and ride’.  Dr Taylor had contacted that Council and, although representatives were unable to come to Carlisle, they had invited Members of this Committee to visit York.

· As regards the timing of future sessions on that subject, then it may be beneficial to programme those for June/July which would enable the Committee to impact on the consultation process and final Transport Plan document.

A Member asked that the Committee be also provided with a report on Rural Wheels.

The Chairman suggested that some of the witnesses who attended the session on 9 February be also invited on the visit to York.  She also expressed the hope that the County Council could provide the update requested in time for the 15 April 2004 meeting of this Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the work programme be noted.

(2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to progress arrangements for a visit to York, also inviting some of the transport witnesses who attended the special meeting of this Committee held on 9 February 2004.

(3) That a further special meeting be arranged for June/July 2004 to progress the Subject Review.

IOS.40/04
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE


There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.27/04 setting out the Executive’s response to this Committee’s resolution on the Three Rivers Project (Minute IOS.22/04 refers).

RESOLVED – (1) That the response of the Executive be noted.

(2) That the Officers involved in the Three Rivers Project be invited to attend this Committee on the next occasion when the Subject Review of Transport: Modal Balance in Carlisle was under discussion.

IOS.41/04
LOCAL PLAN REVIEW

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented report P.17/04 setting out the proposed new Local Plan policies for the review of the Carlisle District Local Plan.

Mr Hardman reminded Members that they had on 22 January 2004 considered report P.08/04 (Minute IOS.19/04 refers) which included the set of Core Policies for the Plan that would guide all development proposals.

His latest report set out the remaining policies relating to Economic and Commercial Growth; Housing; Local Environment; Transport; Leisure and Community Issues; and Implementation.  Appendix 1 included a revised contents list of policies updated from the last meeting for additional policies included in the Plan.  The policies had been amended to reflect the changing guidance in Regional Planning Guidance and Structure Plan which formed the background to Local Plan policies.

Mr Hardman then gave an explanation of the policies in turn which were intended to form part of the Deposit Local Plan.    He advised that that would be the first copy to be placed out to public consultation for a statutory six-week period.

He invited Members’ views on the policies and land allocations set out in the appendices and responded to their questions.

A Member referred to the responses received as part of the consultation process, requesting sight of the same.  Mr Hardman indicated that those spanned some 250 pages and had been taken account of, but he could provide the same if Members so wished.

The Member further referred to PPG3, commenting that no figures had been provided for September.   In response, Mr Hardman advised that a Monitoring Officer was due to start work on 28 March 2004 and would take that matter on board.  The figures could not be completed since the period did not expire until 31 March 2004.

A Member also asked whether it was intended that the Supplementary Planning Guidance would be incorporated into the Local Plan and Mr Hardman confirmed that to be the case.

The Committee then gave detailed consideration to the matter, raising the following main issues, which Mr Hardman undertook to investigate as appropriate:

Policy EC1 – Regeneration

A Member stated that the original Local Plan (1997) laid out the general principles and this document had now gone to specifics.  Since the period of the Plan extended until 2016, he was concerned that areas which were not detailed in the actual document may miss out.

Mr Hardman indicated that the Policy could be amended to apply to new regeneration projects during the life of the Plan.   He agreed that regeneration schemes could take a number of forms and would include a sentence to reflect that.

Policy EC2 – Primary Employment Areas

A Member noted that if an area of land was no longer suitable for employment use it may be developed in other ways.  She believed that the opportunity to include areas of open space/public amenity/community buildings, etc for the good of communities should be grasped.

An explanation of B1, B2 and B8 uses should also be included to assist the public in their understanding of the document.

Mr Hardman undertook to take those points on board.

The meeting adjourned at 11.50 am and reconvened at 12 noon.

Policy EC6 – Large Stores and Retail Warehouses

A Member suggested that housing should be incorporated within large developments e.g. on top of industrial units like The Lanes and Debenhams.

As regards Policy EC6, Mr Hardman indicated that development above large stores and retail warehouses had not been considered.  That would be difficult within the City Centre environment.  The Policy applied to retail development and would cause conflict with housing.

However, Policy EC10 related to the re-use of existing upper floors, and it would be possible to include a reference to housing development on upper floors in that Policy.  It would be a matter for the developer involved and the Council could only seek to encourage such provision.

Another Member commented that no environmental matrix existed to assess the environmental impact of having separate sites for development of housing, business and leisure uses and the transport movements, which inevitably took place between them.   The Member suggested that developments, which combined these uses, and therefore reduced the need to travel, should be encouraged.

Mr Hardman advised that the sustainability element would be dealt with following production of the Deposit Plan and policies would be looked at.  The issue could be addressed on a local scale as well as district wide.

Policy EC10 – Re-use of Upper Floors

The policy stated that “proposals which would prejudice the active use of vacant and underused buildings will be refused”.  The reasons for such refusal should be clarified.

Policy EC11 – Food and Drink

Referring to point 5., a Member sought clarification of what was included within the “City Centre Shopping Area”.  Mr Hardman explained he had specifically looked at food and drink applications received.  A few had looked at 2 am but had been refused and not gone to appeal. Police advice on opening hours was taken into account.  The existing Policy included Botchergate and this one could be amended to cover that area.

Policy EC12 – Rural Diversification

A Member noted that this Policy replaced EM11 within the Plan.  He referred to a recent decision of the Development Control Committee when Policy EM11, point 4 had been quoted as the reason for refusal of the application in question.  He was concerned at its removal and the implications for decision making in the future.

In response, Mr Hardman advised that it was covered by the core policies for all development, but he could include a cross-reference to make this clear.

EC19 – Overhead Power Lines

A Member stated that power lines should be buried rather than overhead.  Mr Hardman agreed to add such a reference to the first paragraph of that policy.

Policy H1 – Location of New Housing Development

Members questioned why Cargo had not been included in the first list of settlements and also whether details of Local Plan permissions as regards the rural/urban areas should be included.  

Mr Hardman advised that Cargo did not sit easily on either list, but it could be put higher up.   Details of the figures involved could be included in Appendix 4.

Policy H2 – Primary Residential Areas

Members had been concerned on a number of occasions at the traffic impact of new development.  The Highway Authority looked at the matter from a safety point of view, not taking account of the inconvenience and detrimental effect the development may have on existing residents.

Mr Hardman indicated that the above concern could be used as a reason.

Policy H3 – Residential Density

PPG3 Housing set residential densities for new development and encouraged densities of between 30 and 50 dwellings per hectare.  Members argued that increasingly quality was being sacrificed in order to meet that criteria, which in turn was creating problems for the future, particularly as regards traffic and parking.

Members felt strongly that although space for living in Carlisle was not at a premium, space for parking was.  At the Planning Training event the year before it had been stressed that if an Authority could demonstrate other overriding community concerns it could refuse to implement that level of density.  Members wished to see the policy strengthened as far as possible to reflect those concerns.

SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that the meeting had been in progress for three hours.  It was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of three hours.

Policy H5 – Affordable Housing

A Member noted that house prices had escalated in recent times and that, when coupled with the reduction in properties available for rent under the Right to Buy provisions, had resulted in homelessness becoming an issue in Carlisle.

If was felt that the words “where appropriate” should be deleted from the first line of the Policy and Mr Hardman agreed to do that.

Policy H9 – Backland Development

An explanation of “white land” should be included to assist people in their understanding of the document.

The words “where appropriate” should be inserted between “development” and “in” where they appear on the first line of the Policy.

Policy H12 – Subdivision of Houses and Houses in Multiple Occupation

The east of the City had a predominantly high demand for parking and the Policy should be strengthened to ensure that requirement was met.  In addition, the Policy should be amended to stipulate that the proposal resulted in the creation of units of a good standard (point 3. Refers).

Policy H13 – Special Needs Housing

The Policy should also include the provision of “affordable” housing.

Policy H14 – Gypsies

A Member commented that consultation with the Showman’s Guild should be undertaken, and Mr Hardman confirmed that such consultation would take place when the Plan went on deposit.

Further consideration should be given to the Policy title of “Gypsies” to avoid discrimination.  A better description may for example be “Travellers”.

Policy T8 – Public Transport Interchange

A Member asked whether the provision of facilities e.g. toilets, waiting rooms, etc. should be included.

Mr Hardman advised that whilst the Council could endeavour to encourage such provision, the decision ultimately lay with the developer.

Policy LC9 – University Development

The reference to the University of Northumbria should be deleted from the Policy.

Policy LC10 – Cumberland Infirmary

Mr Hardman was requested to re‑examine the wording contained in the final paragraph of that Policy with a view to clarifying the position as regards the large greenfield site to the rear of the hospital.

Policy LC11 – Doctors’ Surgeries and Health Centres

A Medical Centre was to be developed at Carleton and should be included.  In addition, the Policy should be strengthened to ensure that no reduction in service arose from the development of medical centres.

Mr Hardman then outlined the employment land allocations and retail allocations.  The Employment Land Schedule set out the position on a site by site basis and he explained each in turn.  

There were deficiencies in the strategic employment site provision.   It was proposed to rectify that towards the end of the Plan period by the allocation of 30 hectares of land at Brunthill which would provide for additional land as the Regional Investment Site progressed.  That land would be allocated post 2011 unless there remained less than 10 ha of land at Kingmoor Park at which point it could be brought forward sooner.

A Member commented that the land in question was greenfield land and he was not in favour of its allocation.  He further referred to a map he had sight of which showed Harraby Green located on a flood plain.  Mr Hardman stated he had not seen that map, but that the Business Park was not on a flood plain and flood alleviation measures were in hand.   Harraby Green already had the benefit of planning permission.

It was agreed that the land at Brunthill should be allocated as mixed use (that is partly a Regional Investment Site and partly a Strategic Employment Site) to provide scope for additional development.

Councillor Aldersey requested that his opposition to the use of greenfield  land be minuted.

Mr Hardman provided details of the other land requested for employment allocations, namely:

1. Land adjacent to Burgh Road Industrial Estate

2. Land at Dalston

3. Land for Petrol Station and associated uses at Peter Lane

4. Land south of Carlisle, Carleton area.

Mr Hardman then drew attention to the Housing Land Allocations.  

Members were, however, concerned at the intended allocation of greenfield sites and that they had not had sight of representations received.  They considered this to be a complex issue, consideration of which should be deferred pending that additional information. 

Mr Hardman stressed that the matter required to go through the Executive prior to consideration by the City Council in April, commenting that a special meeting may therefore be needed.  He would require to discuss the position with the Portfolio Holder.

The Chairman stated that the next meeting of this Committee would take place on 15 April 2004, however, a special meeting could be called to progress the matter if necessary.  

RESOLVED – (1) That, subject to the issues raised by Members as outlined above, the policies appended to report P.17/04 form the basis of the Deposit Local Plan.

(2) That the issue of Housing Land Allocations be deferred and considered by this Committee on 15 April 2004 or, alternatively, at a special meeting on a date to be arranged at which time an updated report including the additional information requested be submitted.

The meeting adjourned at 2.30 pm and reconvened at 2.50 pm.

IOS.42/04
SOLWAY COAST AREA OF OUTSTANDING NATURAL BEAUTY (AONB) MANAGEMENT PLAN

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented report P.16/04 setting out the Solway Coast Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) Management Plan.

Mr Hardman outlined the background to the matter, including the requirements of the Countryside and Rights of Way (CRoW) Act (2000), which placed a duty on Local Authorities to act jointly to produce a Management Plan for the AONBs within their administrative boundaries, which would need to be adopted by 31 March 2004.

The Plan outlined the purpose of AONB designation and the role of the Management Plan.   It described the characteristic features of the area’s natural beauty (in the AONB context), identified AONB Policy Guidelines and recommended, in a detailed five year Action Plan, measures for the area’s conservation and enhancement.

The adoption of the Plan by the three Local Authorities, the Solway Coast AONB Unit and JAC, as well as its endorsement by all those bodies with AONB duties under Section 85 of the CRoW Act, symbolised a joint commitment to an agreed vision for the area.  Implementation of the policy guidelines, objectives and actions it recommended would bring about real and beneficial change.

Details of the consultation undertaken to date were also provided.

Members commented on the aspects of Cultural Heritage within the area of the plan and in addition to those sites listed highlighted the importance of Holme Cultram Abbey and the Edward the First monument at Burgh by Sands.  Members also commented on the Hadrian Wall Path which runs through the area of the plan and the difficulties faced by businesses which had been established to cater for walkers on the path when sections of the path had been closed during the winter months.  Members also commented on the need to ensure that a sufficient number of public conveniences were provided on the route of the Hadrian’s Wall walk.

In response to further questions from Members Mr Hardman commented that the delivery plan attached to his report would be monitored by the Joint Advisory Committee and any issues which arose would be reported back to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee but the Overview and Scrutiny Committee would not be charged with the day to day monitoring.  GHH

H

RESOLVED – (1) That the Solway Coast Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) Management Plan February 2003 be agreed as fulfilling the Council’s statutory obligation to produce a Management Plan.

(2) That the Management Plan be forwarded to the City Council for adoption.

IOS.43/04
DEVELOPMENT BRIEF – FORMER CARLISLE ENGINEERING SITE, WAKEFIELD ROAD 

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented report P.18/04 concerning the preparation of a draft Development Brief for the former Carlisle Engineering Site, Wakefield Road.

Mr Hardman outlined the background to the matter, and commented that Development Briefs were prepared as a guide to developers indicating how the City Council interpreted the policies of the Adopted Local Plan for a particular site.  In order for the briefs to be adopted as Supplementary Planning Guidance the local community and other interested parties were consulted during the preparation stage, with a view to getting feedback on the potential use of land and the content of the document.

He informed Members that in respect of the Local Plan, the site had been allocated as a primary employment area, meaning that proposals for B1 (Business), B2 (General Industry) and B8 (Storage or Distribution) uses would, in principle, be considered acceptable.   However, the brief also considered the suitability of residential development due to the lack of interest in the site for employment-related development and the proximity of the site to the existing residential area of Lowry Hill, its services and existing transport network.  PPG3 Housing, published in March 2000, also required local Planning Authorities to consider employment land allocations when looking for further housing sites.

Once adopted the guidance would act as a tool for Planning Officers and the Development Control Committee in the consideration of planning applications on the site.

Mr Hardman advised that a number of issues required to be satisfied before the Council could adopt the Development Brief as Supplementary Planning Guidance, i.e. that the brief conformed with national planning policy, the Local Plan, any other material considerations and that appropriate and sufficient consultation had been undertaken.  He then explained the consultation process, which had been very constructive and which would enable the Council to produce a final document that reflected the views of the Council and those living in the locality.

In conclusion, Mr Hardman indicated that, due to the time available between the end of the consultation period and writing of the report and in light of the Lowry Hill Residents Association meeting on 1 March 2004, a revised copy of the Brief had yet to be produced.   The Brief would be amended to reflect the views received after 1 March 2004.

There was some discussion on the area of the site and the concerns raised by allotment holders, local residents and the Council’s Parks and Countryside Officer over the inclusion of part of the allotments within the development brief had been noted and the area of the allotments had now been excluded from the development brief.   Mr Hardman added that following a recent meeting of the Residents Association issues relating to traffic impact, the provision of affordable housing and disruption during constructions had been raised and he commented on the potential to minimise vehicular movements during the construction or development of the site and also on the guidelines used in determining the numbers of affordable housing units provided as part of any housing scheme.  He also commented on discussions, which were proceeding with regard to the provision of an exclusion zone around the British Telecom mast, which was sited just outside the area of the brief.  

The Committee noted that the allotments were well used and in high demand and Members were not in favour of those allotment sites being included within the area of the development brief although it was noted that there would be capacity to re-locate any allotment use to an area on California Lane to the east of Kingstown Road.  Members also commented on the housing density on the site and added that provision would also be needed for a play area to be included.  Members noted that housing in the area surrounding the site was of a fairly low density and the provision of flats within the area covered by the development brief would not be in keeping with the surrounding areas.  They felt that any affordable housing which would need to be provided as part of the development and the overall housing density for development of that site should reflect the mix and density of the surrounding area.  

Members also noted that the nature reserve bounding the site would need to have fencing in order to protect access.  It was also noted that it may be necessary to remove part of the hedgerow and some of the trees on the site frontage in order to facilitate an opening onto the site but the landscaping scheme could provide for the replacement of any trees lost.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the draft development brief for land at the former Carlisle Engineering site on Wakefield Road be referred to the Executive for adoption as supplementary planning guidance with the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s comments that the allotment area should be retained for use as allotments.  If that were not possible then suitable alternative allotment sites should be found to relocate the allotment holders.

(2)  That the comments with regard to housing type and density of any development of the site needing to reflect the density and mix of housing within the surrounding areas be also submitted as the Committee’s comments.

IOS.44/04
INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PERFORMANCE INDICATOR REPORT, 3RD QUARTER 2004
The Policy and Performance Officer presented report SP.07/04 appraising Members of the Performance Indicator results reported for the first nine months of 2003/04 (1 April to 31 December 2003) pertaining to the Economic Prosperity, and Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolios.

The analysis included:

· A brief commentary and footnotes on individual Performance Indicators

· Performance in relation to historical data (2001/02 and 2002/03 ‘actuals’)

· Details of Performance Indicators showing portfolio name, corporate theme and Business Unit

· Provisional results for the first nine months (some of which were estimates)

· Comparison with target and benchmark (if applicable)

· Year-end estimates – based on current performance.

Dr Coleman highlighted the performance on the number of minor planning applications determined within eight weeks, the number of standard searches completed within ten working days and the number of household bin collections missed for the first nine months of the year which all exceeded the target levels for 2003/04.

In response to members questions Officers commented with regard to the percentage of new homes built on brown field sites and the energy consumption of local authority operational property compared to the UK as a whole.

RESOLVED – (1) That the contents of the report be noted.

(2) That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services writes to members of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee with regard to the energy consumption of the City Council’s operational properties as compared to the UK as a whole with reasons for the estimated year end increase and the potential additional costs of that increase to the City Council.

IOS.45/04
BUSINESS PLAN MONITORING REPORT:  COMMERCIAL AND TECHNICAL SERVICES

Mr Poole of Commercial and Technical Services presented the Commercial and Technical Services Business Plan Monitoring report (CTS.03/04).

Mr Poole outlined the content of the monitoring report, which detailed the Unit’s progress against the Business Plan, covering key developments since the last report on 1 December 2003; progress on Best Value Reviews; the achievement of performance against relevant Best Value Indicators; Corporate Issues; the Forward Plan; and a Budget Update.

In addition, the report had been considered by the Corporate Management Team on 23 February 2004. 

Mr Poole drew attention in particular to the difficulties which were being caused within the Unit by vacant posts and he commented in particular on the difficulties which were being experienced in the Street Scene team where all four service manager posts remained unfilled and he highlighted problems which this caused to that section and across the unit and the measures which were being taken to address those difficulties.  

Members commented on difficulties, which they had experienced in contacting the section with regard to street lighting where the number, which had been circulated, was wrong.  

Mr Poole highlighted the work which was being carried out with regard to the transfer of employees to Carlisle Housing Association and the impact of the transfer and commented on discussions which were presently taking place with regard to the transfer of staff in the Ground Maintenance Unit and also discussions which were being held with Carlisle Housing Association with regard to the passing of invoices and payments.

Mr Poole further commented with regard to negotiations which had been carried out with Eden District Council and Cumbria Waste Management with regard to the development of the collection service and procurement of bins, boxes, vehicles and labour as part of the joint re-cycling initiative.  He commented on the high level of resources which had been allocated to this scheme which had resulted in slippage in other lower priority areas.  He anticipated that the scheme would be ready to be implemented as from April 2004.

With regard to individual performance indicators, Mr Poole commented that the number of undisputed invoices paid on time was lower than anticipated and he set out the reasons for the current performance.  He also commented that the current levels of sickness in the Unit exceeded the target for the year and he estimated that the final out turn for the year was likely to be in the order of 15.6 days per employee.  He added that he was currently in consultation with the Member Support and Employees Services section to discuss actions to reduce the level of long-term sickness.  

In response to members questions Mr Poole clarified the position with regard to responsibility for Highway matters between the City Council and the County Council and the City Council’s responsibility for other street scene matters.

RESOLVED – (1) That the progress report be noted.

(2)  That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services circulate a list of contact numbers to members to clarify the contact numbers for particular services.

(3)  That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services clarify for Members the position with regard to queries on highway/street scene matters between the City Council and County Council.

IOS.46/04
INDUSTRIAL ESTATES POLICY REVIEW

Consideration was given to a reference from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee (CROS.29/04 refers) inviting the Chairman or other interested Member of this Committee to participate in the Industrial Estates Policy Review.

RESOLVED – That the Chairman plus Councillor Earp be nominated as the representatives from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee to participate in the Industrial Estates Policy Review.

IOS.47/04
MEMBER DEVELOPMENT

The Chairman reported the receipt of a letter with regard to the development of a training programme relating to analytical team working for Overview and Scrutiny.  The Chairman commented that the trainer was looking to run a free pilot programme which would involve the trainer observing an Overview and Scrutiny Meeting and providing the group with feed back on how it performed as a team.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee would be pleased to co-operate with the development of analytical team working for Overview and Scrutiny and the trainer be invited to observe the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and provide feedback on the Committee’s performance as a team and how it analysed information and drew up  conclusions.

(2) That the matter be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee for the agreement of any procedures.

[The meeting ended at 4.12 pm]

